 Town of Dudley 
Board of Selectmen
Monday, December 19, 2022 @ 6:30pm
Dudley Municipal Complex
71West Main Street

Dudley, MA  01571

Room 321A

Approved 2/6/2023

Some matters have been taken out of agenda order but were typed up in agenda order for ease of locating information when necessary.

1. Open Public Meeting, Call to Order, Pledge of Allegiance:

The Honorable Jason Johnson opened the meeting 6:36pm. In attendance were the Honorable Kerry Cyganiewicz, Honorable Steven Sullivan, Honorable John Marsi and Honorable Mark Landry.  Also present were Jonathan Ruda, Town Administrator and Michelle Jervis, Administrative Secretary.  
2.  Consent Agenda:

John Marsi motioned to approve all 2023 license renewals which include On Premises, All Alcohol Licenses, Off Premises – Package Store Licenses, On Premise Wine and Malt License, Off Premise Wine and Malt License and On-Premises Club Licenses.  Also Renewals of Common Victualler License, Orchestra & Entertainment, Amusement Licenses that include pool table, jukeboxes and videogames and Class I, and II Auto licenses.  Kerry Cyganiewicz seconded.  Unanimous 5-0.

John Marsi motioned to approve the minutes of 12/12/2022 as written.  Kerry Cyganiewicz seconded.  Vote 4-0-1 with Steven Sullivan abstaining. 
3. New Business:
ABCC Seasonal Population Increase Estimation Form – Lori Smith, Town Clerk, read into the record that acting under the authority of MGL Chapter 138§17, as amended, the Board at a meeting held on 12/19/2023, estimated that the temporary increased resident population of Dudley, as of July 10, 2023 will be 11,232.  This vote is required by the Alcoholic Beverage Control Commission. John Marsi motioned to approve the ABCC Seasonal Population Increase Estimation Form with an estimated population in Dudley in July 2023 of 11, 232.  Kerry Cyganiewicz seconded.  Unanimous 5-0.
4.  Appointments:

Capital Improvement Planning Committee – John Marsi motioned to appoint Kendra Faldetta as a member of the Capital Improvement Planning Committee with a term to expire June 30, 2025.  Kerry Cyganiewicz seconded.  Unanimous 5-0.
Dudley Police Department – Appointment of Reserve Officer – Daniel Brunelle with a term to expire 12/31/2023.   Chief Wojnar stated that he contacted the evaluation committee and informed them that Officer Brunelle has passed academy and has a successful evaluation.  Lt. Karlowicz stated that he had conducted a full background check and both Oakham and Charlton that gave him outstanding recommendations.  John Marsi motioned to approve the appointment of Officer Dan Brunelle as a reservist for the Dudley Police Department with a term to expire December 31, 2023.  Kerry Cyganiewicz seconded.  Unanimous 5-0.

Dudley Reserve Officers:  John Marsi motioned to reappoint Officer James Rivera and Officer John Glowacki for a term to expire December 31, 2023.  Kerry Cyganiewicz seconded.  Unanimous 5-0.  John Marsi motioned to reappoint Officer Robbie L’Heureux, Officer Anthony DiDonato and Officer Elizabeth Wojnar with a term to expire June 30, 2023.  Kerry Cyganiewicz seconded.  Unanimous 5-0.

5. TA Report:  
Mr. Ruda informed the Board that he signed the letter for the updated tax credits with Mass Historical Commission for Stevens Linen Mill.  These credits will help them as they move forward with the project that is anticipated to start in February 2023.  Also he reviewed Governor Baker’s outgoing administration funding as he leaves office.  Finally, the town hall will be closed on Friday, December 23rd @ noon and closed on Monday, December 26th.  All department heads should post their vacation times on our website.  Steven Sullivan motioned to approve the Town Administrator’s Report.  John Marsi seconded.  Unanimous 5-0.

Cub Scout Troop 274 – Presentation of Donation from Cake Auction – Troop 274 had a Cake Auction on 11/20/22 and it was a great success.  Coming before the Board were Cub Scouts and their troop leaders to present a check in the amount of $1,000 to Nicole Fletcher, representing the Dudley Woman’s Club for the playground fundraising project.   All thanked the Cub Scouts and their families for this wonderful donation.  

6.  New Business:
     Police Chief Employment Contract – Marek Karlowicz –dated January 14, 2023 – January 13, 2024 and set the swearing in on January 9, 2023.  Lt. Karlowicz signed, before the Board, his upcoming contract for the position of Dudley Police Chief.  Steven Sullivan motioned, with great pleasure, to accept the employment contract and the date of January 9, 2023 for the swearing in as Police Chief.  John Marsi seconded.  Unanimous 5-0.  All congratulated him on his new endeavor. 

Gentex Optics and Town of Dudley – Mr. Ruda stated that the agreement is coming together with Gentex.  Town Counsel has given everyone an update and they are moving forward.  John Marsi motioned to vote to authorize the Town Administrator and Town Counsel to negotiate a preliminary agreement, and further to give the Town Administrator the authority to approve agreement, in consultation with Town Counsel, between the Town of Dudley and Gentex Optics Corporation as related to engineering, mitigation, testing, legal an environmental action, as recommended by Town Counsel, or take any other action relative thereto. Steven Sullivan seconded for discussion and questioned the agreement.  Jon Ruda stated that we need to have a preliminary agreement and that reserves the right as more conditions become apparent if changed are needed in the agreement.  Unanimous 5-0.

Declare an open full time patrolman position vacancy on the police department – Chief Wojnar stated that he is replacing his position as he retires in January.  John Marsi motioned to declare a full time patrolman vacancy on the police department, effective January 14, 2023, or take any other action relative thereto.  Mark Landry seconded.  Unanimous 5-0.
Vote to authorize Highway Superintendent to overspend snow and ice account – This is the only account that we can authorize to overspend.  John Marsi motioned to vote to authorize the Highway Superintendent to overspend the snow and ice line item in his budget, if required in 2023. Kerry Cyganiewicz seconded.  Unanimous 5-0.

7.  Public Hearing:

Dudley Links Operations, LLC d/b/a Dudley Hill Golf Club – New Manager – Tracey L. McCormick.  The Public Hearing opened at 7:12pm.  Attorney Upton, representing Dudley Links Operations, LLC, Tracey L. McCormick and Robert Lavigne, Facilities Manager at Nichols College came before the Board.  Ms. McCormick stated that she is currently the manager at the American Dining Creations at the school and has a long resume on food service/bar service.  She is also TIF certified.  Discussion regarding the shuttle bus from Nichols College to the Bison Den located in the golf club between Bob Lavigne and the Board.  The Public Hearing closed at 7:16pm.  John Marsi motioned to approve the Change of Manager at Dudley Links Operations, LLC d/b/a Dudley Hill Golf Club with the new manager Tracey L. McCormick.  Steven Sullivan seconded for discussion with the caveat that Mr. Lavigne will follow up with the information the Board requested on the shuttle bus.  Vote 4-1-0 with Kerry Cyganiewicz voting nay. 
8. Old Business:

Jeff Murray stated that the bid has been out for the demolition of the Brandon Road Mill Race Bridge with an opening date of January 10, 2022.  A pre-bid meeting took place today, 12/19/22 at the bridge.  

9. Departmental Communication:

Chief Wojnar requested the Board appoint Officer Paige Moroz by the end of the year.  He just found out today that she has completed her academy training and is ready to work as a full time officer for Dudley.  A date will be decided tomorrow.  

Also his department will be distributing Toys for Tots on Tuesday.  

Highway Superintendent, Jeff Murray, stated that there has been a $12 increase in road salt but since he purchased it early there was a considerable savings.  Also the asphalt plants are closing on Wednesday.  

Richard Carmignani stated that the bills are going out and that if anyone would like to have their bills forwarded to their Florida residence please give him a call. 

10.   Adjournment:

John Marsi motioned to adjourn at 7:40pm. Steven Sullivan  seconded.  Unanimous 5-0.

Respectfully submitted

Michelle Jervis

Administrative Secretary

Cc:  Documents physically identified, discussed, or considered by the Board:
        PowerPoint Presentation from Abrahams Group

